
Chapter 2 

WHO'S GENERAL PROGRAMME DEVELOPMENT 
AND MANAGEMENT 

2.1 REGIONAL DIRECTOR'S DEVElOPI4ENT PROGEWME 

The Director-General's and Regional Director's Development 
Programme, established in 1978, aims at providing assistance to 
Member Countries to meet emergent situations created by natural 
calamities such as floods, cyclones or epidemics of diseases. 
The activities under the Programme are directed mainly at 
supporting national efforts in providing emergency relief, such 
as medical supplies, to several countries of the Region. The 
Programme also provides seed money to countries as initial 
investment for implementing innovative programmes. 

Many countries in the Region were again victims of natural 
disasters and calamities. Assistance was provided to Bangladesh 
for rapid assessment of health needs during national disasters 
and in the organization of disaster preparedness as a research 
and development activity. Emergency assistance was provided to 
Nepal, Myanmar and Thailand (please also see Section 2.4). 

2.2 GENERAL PROCRAMNE DEVELOP= 

Support was provided for overall management of collaborative 
programmes with Member Countries. As part of a continuing 
dialogue with governments, joint government/WHO policy and 
programme reviews supported the development of WHO'S 
collaborative activities. In order to ensure the optimal use of 
WHO'S resources in support of national health programmes, the 



WHO programme budget was linked closely to national medium-term 
health plans, programmes and budgets. 

The working of the joint government/WHO coordination mechanism 
was reviewed with a view to identifying practical ways and 
means of improving its functioning. With funding from the Japan 
Ship-building Industry Foundation, an intercountry project was 
established with the objective of strengthening the capacity of 
WHO Representatives' offices and the joint government/WH0 
coordination mechanism in the planning, management and 
coordination of external cooperation in health in the least 
developed countries. 

The forty-second session of the Regional Committee requested 
the Regional Director, inter alia, to take necessary action to 
submit a single progrsaudget document for 1992-1993. The 
seventeenth session of CCPDM reviewed the steps to be taken for 
a single Programme Budget document to be submitted for endorse- 
ment by the Regional Committee at its forty-third session to be 
held in 1990. The CCPOM also reviewed the procedures and the 
plan of action for evaluating the HFA strategies using the 
Second Common Framework, and the intercountry programme for the 
1992-1993 biennium. 

The eighty-third session of the Executive Board had requested 
the Director-General, inter alia, to undertake studies on the 
criteria used at different levels of the Organization with a 
view to identifying those which could be used for the determi- 
nation of priorities, including the possible utilization of 
cost-benefit criteria. Case studies on two countries viz., 
Indonesia and Sri Lanka, were prepared. In this connection, one 
member of the Executive Board visited Indonesia and the 
Regional Off ice. 

The Regional Committee noted the Detailed Programme Budget for 
1990-1991 and urged the Member Countries, inter alia, to 
initiate preliminary steps for its timely Wm-tion. 
Detailed plans of action were prepared for all country and 
intercountry programmes/projects. Country Support Teams, led by 
programme directors and programme chief, supported such 
preparation in several countries during their visits in the 
first quarter of 1990. 

To further enhance programme implementation, more authority was 
delegated to the WHO Representatives. Besides, programme 
implementation has been constantly monitored with a view to 
removing delaying factors. Continued efforts had also been made 
to further improve WHO'S information system and training of 



staff for supporting effective implementation and monitoring of 
the Organization's collaborative activities. These resulted in 
better implementation of the 1988-1989 programme as compared to 
the previous biennium. 

2.3 WTWNAL C O O R D ~ I O N  FOR HEALTH AM) SOCJAL DEVELOPMENT 

The nature and magnitude of major development issues, such as 
environment, population, education and health, call for 
extensive and efficient inter-agency coordination and 
cooperation. By virtue of its Constitution, WHO is to act as 
the directing and coordinating authority on international 
health work. The Regional Office has continued to carry out 
this function. The Regional Director's thirty-eighth meeting 
with the WHO Representatives in November 1989 dealt specifically 
with this topic. Interagency coordination has improved further. 

A meeting of the Task Force for Child Survival was held in 
Bangkok in March 1990, and was attended by the heads of WHO, 
UNICEF, World Bank, WDP and the Rockefeller Foundation in a 
common and wide-ranging endeavour to protect the children of 
the world. Another international event was the Conference on 
Safe Motherhood in South Asia, held in Lahore, Pakistan, in 
March 1990, which was sponsored by the International Planned 
Parenthood Federation, UNDP, UNFPA, UNICEF, WHO, the World Bank 
and the Population Council. In a distinct but equally 
significant vein, WHO headquarters and the Regional Office were 
associated with the International Conference on "Education For 
All", held in Jomtien, Thailand, in March 1990, under the aegis 
of UNDP, UNESCO, UNICEF and the World Bank. Furthermore, 
inter-agency collaboration and cooperation has been promoted 
through resource mobilization meetings, held in Bangkok, in 
November 1989, and in Kathmandu, in February 1990, as well as 
other international and inter-agency meetings in support of HIV 
and AIDS prevention and control. 

1. Colleboration with the United Nations system 

United Nations Develo&ment Programme (UNDP) 

WHO continued to collaborate with UNDP in mobilizing resources 
for health sector priorities of the countries. WDP's technical 
assistance provided catalytic support to a wide range of health 



promotion activities, including, inter alia, control of 
environmental hazards, health infrastructure development, 
epidemiological surveillance, health laboratories and drug 
quality control, food safety, rehabilitation, primary health 
care, improvement of nursing services and strengthening of 
institutional facilities. During the year, the Regional Office 
executed eleven intercountry and thirty-four country projects 
funded by UNDP. The total input through these projects amounted 
to US$ 6.0 million. 

Under UNDP's new strategy of programme approach, comprehensive 
reviews were conducted by WHO teams in Myanmar and Indonesia to 
identify potential projects for UNDP support under country 
programmes. Based on the mission's report, UNDP Myanmar 
approved six projects with a budget of US$ 4.3 million for 
immediate implementation. Five other projects were retained in 
the pipeline for future consideration. In the Indonesia review, 
the areas of concentration were environmental health, water 
supply and sanitation, communicable diseases and maternal and 
child health. 

The Regional Office also collaborated closely in Nepal's Fifth 
UNDP country programming exercise (1991-1995). Health planning 
and management, including rational use of resources, emerged as 
the immediate priority for tripartite collaboration between 
UNDP, WHO and the World Bank. 

Two new intercountry projects for the Region were approved by 
UNDP for execution by WHO. These are: Regional Programme for 
the Development of Health Learning Materials, and Introduction 
of Quality Standards and Appropriate Technology for Laboratory 
Services in Support of Primary Health Care. 

UNDP approved four new country projects during this period 
while eleven more country projects with an estimated input of 
about US$ 10.0 million are in the pipeline. 

Within the framework of the WHOIUNDP alliance to combat AIDS, 
UNDP made available US$ 1,5 million for Sri Lanka and US$ 1.0 
million for Thailand from its country programme resources. 
These inputs were in addition to US$ 1.4 million provided for 
the countries of Asia and the Pacific Region through its 
intercountry project on Prevention and Control of AIDS, being 
implemented under WHO'S Global Programme on AIDS. 

UNDP collaborated in the IMPACT field study initiative of the 
Regional Office to test the feasibility of an integrated 
approach for the prevention of avoidable disabilities. 



The declining trend of UNDP resources in the overall health 
sector continued. Concerted efforts at the country level to 
project the importance of health in the development process, 
active participation of ministries of health, with technically 
sound priority project proposals, in the UNDP country programme 
formulation exercise, and adequate resource mobilization efforts 
of ministries of health are essential to reverse this trend. 

United Nations Population Fund (UNFPA) 

Collaboration between WHO and UNFPA continued in maternal and 
child health and family planning, the main fields of common 
interest between the two organizations. 

The Regional Office participated in two UNFPA Country Needs 
Assessment missions and Programme Formulation exercises in 
DPR Korea and Nepal. 

The Regional office executed nine UNFPA-funded projects with a 
total budget of about US$ 1.5 million. Two new projects, viz., 
Strengthening of Family Health/Birth-Spacing Services, in 
Maldives, and Centre for Family Health, in Nepal, were approved 
for joint government/WHO execution. 

Regular exchange of information and the consultative process 
were further streamlined for improved coordination and 
collaboration between the two organizations. 

United Nations Children's Fund (UNICEF) 

WHO and UNICEF continued to pursue close collaboration at the 
country level in areas of common interest. 

The Regional Office participated in the UNICEP-WHO Inter- 
secretariat Meeting, held in Geneva in September 1989. The 
Meeting reviewed, among other matters, WHOfUNICEF Common Goals 
for the Health of Women and Children by the Year 2000; 
WHO/UNICEP Strategy for Improved Nutrition of Mothers and 
Children in the Developing World; and Public Education to 
Reduce the Use of Tobacco. 

WHO and UNICEF worked together with the Government of Myanmar 
in the evaluation of the Joint Nutrition Support Programme in 
that country. 



Economic and Social Commission for Asia 
and the Pacific (BSCAP) 

Cooperation and collaboration with ESCAP continued in the 
fields of human resources development, integrated rural 
development, population and drug abuse rehabilitation. 

Country studies, carried out in India, Myanmar and Thailand 
under the WHOIESCAP project on Drug Abuse Rehabilitation in 
Asia and the Pacific, were reviewed at a joint meeting in 
Bangkok in January 1990. The meeting produced several project 
profiles for follow-up activities. 

Technical and financial support was extended to the ESCAP 
Seminar on Water Quality Monitoring, held at Beijing, China, in 
September 1989. 

WHOlESCAP Collaboration - The Present Situation and Future 
Prospects, was reviewed at the Regional Director's thirty- 
eighth meeting with the WHO Representatives in November 1989. 

United Nations Educational. Scientific and 
Cultural Organization (UNESCO) 

WHO entered into an agreement with UNESCO to establish in 
Bangkok a Regional AIDS Education and Health Promotion 
Materials Exchange Centre, to facilitate the exchange of health 
promotion materials relating to AIDS prevention and control. 

United Nations Fund for Drug Abuse Control 
( W A C )  

WHO continued to execute, amongst other things, the health 
components of UNFDAC-funded drug abuse control projects in Sri 
Lanka and Myanmar. 

International Fund for Agricultural Development 
( IFAD) 

IFAD is supporting agricultural development projects in SEAR 
countries. In April 1990, an IFAD project preparation mission 
to Andhra Pradesh, India, was joined by a WHO consultant to 
explore and assess the prospect of incorporating a compre- 
hensive health services component in the future IFAD-supported 
project in that state. 



Other Agencies 

WHO continued to promote health and nutrition in projects 
assisted by the World Food Programme and to liaise with other 
agencies of the UN system, including the International Labour 
Organisation and the UN Food and Agriculture Organization, 
which have a supportive role in health development. 

2. The Development Banks and Funds 

The twenty-third annual meeting of the Board of Governors of 
the Asian Development Bank was held in New Delhi in May 1990. 
A representative of the Regional Office attended on behalf of 
WHO. 

In 1989-1990, the World Bank considered new initiatives and 
projects for health sector development in Indonesia, Nepal and 
Sri Lanka, among other countries. In the case of Nepal, a World 
Bank mission visiting the country in September 1989 to prepare 
a comprehensive population and health project, was offered 
technical advice by WHO, inter alia, through WHO'S contribution 
to a health resources and priorities study for the country. 
Also, in Nepal, WHO, in collaboration with the World Bank and 
UNDP, has been formulating a project on "Strengthening Resource 
Allocation, Planning Formulation and Implementation in the 
Health Sector". Plans have been made for the World Bank to 
execute the project in association with WHO. 

The Regional Office continued to receive financial support from 
the Arab Gulf Programme for the United Nations Development 
Organizations (AGFUND). Promotion of oral health, and 
prevention of blindness and deafness were among the projects 
which benefited from these funds. 

The OPEC Fund for International Development extended support 
through WHO for the purchase of emergency medical supplies to 
Bangladesh. 

3. Bilateral Agencies 

A wide range of health development projects in the Region is 
being supported through bilateral collaboration schemes. Most 
of the countries providing bilateral support for socioeconomic 
development in the Region are members of the Developmeat 
Assistance Committee (DAC) of the Organization of Economic 
Cooperation and Development. 



WHO has been executing the Field Epidemiology/Laboratory 
Services Programme in India, supported by the United States 
Agency for International Development (USAID). During the 
reporting period, a decision was taken by the collaborating 
parties to redesign the project. 

The implementation of malaria, tuberculosis and leprosy control 
programmes in India continued with support from the Swedish 
International Development Authority (SIDA), with WHO as the 
executing agency, following the extension of previous 
agreements which expired in 1989. 

In Bangladesh, the project "Family Planning Clinical Supervision 
Team", executed by WHO with support from the Norwegian Agency 
for International Development (NORAD), was reviewed in February 
1990 by a four-partite mission comprising the Government of 
Bangladesh, NORAD, the world Bank and WHO. Extension of the 
current agreement, which expires on 30 June 1990, is being 
considered. 

The Canadian International Development Agency (CIDA) supported 
the AIDS control and prevention programme in Thailand and 
continued to fund the WHO-executed vector-borne disease control 
project in Myanmar. 

The Finnish International Development Agency (FINNIDA) funded 
the essential drugs programme in Bhutan and Myanmar and 
supported the district health system development in Nepal. 
FINNIDA also donated vaccine to Maldives. 

In Nepal, the Swiss Government, through its Development 
Cooperation and Humanitarian Aid (DM), continued to 
fund a health laboratory services project being executed by 
WHO. 

The Danish International Development Agency (DANIDA) continued 
to fund drug action programmes in Bangladesh and Bhutan. It was 
also involved in an external evaluation of the WHO Action 
Programme on Essential Drugs, which included visits to 
Indonesia in August-September 1989, and to Bangladesh in 
October 1989. 

The Government of Japan is contributing, through WHO, to the 
funding of the AIDS prevention and control programme in 
Thailand. A fact-finding mission from the Japan International 
Cooperation Agency (JIM) visited Thailand in December 1989 to 
study the Thai programme management and health facilities in 
respect of AIDS prevention and control. A mission from Japan 



International Corporation of Welfare Services (JICWELS) visited 
the Regional Office in March 1990 to discuss, amongst other 
things, potential support for the prevention and control of 
diseases as well aa human reaources development for health in 
South-Fast Asia. 

4. Collaboration with Nongovernmental Organizations 
(NGOa) 

An area of collaboration with NGOs, where intensified efforts 
have been deployed, ia that of prevention and control of HIV 
infection and AIDS. In May 1990, the Regional Office convened a 
meeting on Mobilization of Women's Organizations and NGOs in 
the Prevention and Control of AIDS in New Delhi. Collaboration 
with Rotary International has been enhanced, particularly in 
the field of poliomyelitis control and EPI. 

Prevention of blindness, leprosy control, rehabilitation of the 
handicapped and other traditional areas of collaboration with 
NGOs continued to attract support from Helen Keller Inter- 
national Inc., the Christoffel Blinden mission and the Sasakawa 
Health Trust Fund, among other agencies. 

2.4 HEALTH EMERGENCY PREPAREDNESS AHD RESPONSE 

The countries of South-East Asia are particularly vulnerable to 
natural disasters. The interplay of natural factors acting upon 
areas with some of the highest population concentrations in the 
world causes recurrent disasters of magnitudes incomparable to 
those elsewhere. During the period under review, many Member 
Countries in the Region were affected by natural disasters 
which included floods in Bangladesh and India during the summer 
of 1989; a cyclone devastating the eastern coast of India in 
November 1989; a typhoon in November 1989, which wought 
extensive damage to the coast off the Gulf of Thailand; floods 
and landslides following torrential rains in Indonesia and Sri 
Lanka, in January 1990; the volcanic eruption of Mount Kelud, 
in Indonesia in March 1990; and the cyclone on the east coast 
of India in May 1990. 

In response to such aituationa, WHO provided emergency medical 
supplies and supported efforts to strengthen the health 



sector's emergency preparedness and response activities. In 
Thailand. water ourification and chlorination eouimnent was 
provided.to the &phoon-sffected provinces. In Bangladesh, WHO 
supplied water-purifying tablets, bleaching powder, anti-snake 
venom serum and other emergency supplies. The Regional Office 
also supported the Government of Bangladesh in initiating 
implementation of disaster planning and training components of 
the Bangladesh Health Sector Disaster Preparedness and Response 
Programme, developed earlier in collaboration with WHO. In 
India, WHO supported training in disaster management and a 
study on the impact of floods on health and health services 
management. In Indonesia, Consultations on the inclusion of 
health sector requirements were held with a UN mission 
preparing a new proposal on disaster preparedness, mitigation 
and response. 

The Regional Committee, at its forty-second session, addressed 
the issue of disaster preparedness and response, based on a 
report prepared by the Regional Office, and including, amongst 
other things, the findings of the assessment of the capabilities 
of national health infrastructures in handling emergencies1 
disaster situations, carried out by nationalIWH0 teams in 
Bangladesh, India, Indonesia and Nepal in early 1989. The 
deliberations and decision of the Regional Committee helped 
enhance awareness of the need to develop national health 
disaster preparedness and response programmes and led to 
renewed political commitment to developing and integrating such 
programmes within the national programme for disaster 
preparedness. 

Efforts to develop and implement disaster preparedness 
programmes, which Member Countries and WHO have undertaken or 
will undertake in the coming years, will also contribute to the 
success of the International Decade for Natural Disaster 
Reduction (IDNDR) decided upon by the United Nations General 
Assembly in December 1989, and launched by the UN Secretary- 
General the following month. Within the International Framework 
of Action for IDNDR, all governments are called upon, inter 
alia, to "pay due attention to the impact of natural disasters 
on health care, particularly to activities to mitigate the 
vulnerability of hospitals and health centres, as well as the 
impact on food storage facilities, human shelter and other 
social and economic infrastructure". The objective of the 
Decade is to reduce, through concerted international action, 
especially in developing countries, loss of life, damage to 
property and social and economic disruption. To this end WHO is 
joining forces with other international organizations and 
Member Countries. 



2.5 HEALR1-POR--W S!LWlSY COORDINATION 

The primary objective of the strategy for Health for All is 
equity in the availability of health care. Member Countries in 
the Region have striven to develop and reorient their health 
systems so as to make health care available, especially to the 
vulnerable and disadvantaged groups of the population. The 
coverage by the health sector and access to health care have 
increased substantially, and it is expected that the evaluation 
in 1991 will provide quantitative data to substantiate this. 

As a follow-up of the Inter-agency Regional Conference on Health 
Development, held in Riga in March 1989, and to give a deeper 
thrust to the objective of achieving Health For All by the Year 
2000, a Symposium on Public Policy on Health Status and Quality 
of Life was held in Bangalore, India, in September 1989. It is 
being followed by national workshops in India, Indonesia, Sri 
Lenka and Thailand. 

A number of activities and initiatives have taken place in 
Member Countries in relation to health policy formulations and 
implementation of health-for-all strategies. Bangladesh has 
drawn up a new health policy in keeping with its principle of 
decentralization of financial and administrative authority. 
India, Indonesia and Thailand have identified areas needing 
attention and incorporated the same in their medium-cerm plans. 
A joint mission to Nepal highlighted the impediments to effec- 
tive primary health care. In the light of the new initiative of 
the Director-General to support people and countries most in 
need, India Mongolia and Nepal have been chosen for special 
attention while Bangladesh and Bhutan have been approached for 
inclusion in this initiative. 

In Bangladesh, the Health Care System Improvement Committee has 
made a series of recommendations regarding medical education, 
hospital administration, the health care delivery system, and 
cost-sharing, which are now under the consideration of the 
Government. In India, based on the moaitoring of the HFA 
strategy, progress in health development has been reviewed to 
form an important input for the Eighth Five-Year Plan. 

In Sri Lanks, a policy background document for the health 
component (Suva Ssviya) of the poverty alleviation programme 
has been prepared. This seeks to provide health and 
health-related benefits as an integral component of the 
national programme for poverty alleviation. 

In Thailand, activities of the National Health Assembly were 
followed up with a view to assessing the existing health 



situation and seeking ways of solving current and emerging 
health problems. This included health policy analysis and 
systems research. 

WA Leadership Development 

Activities to further strengthen health-for-all leadership 
development at intermediate and lower levels have been pursued 
vigorously in almost all Member Countries. The Mahidol 
University in Thailand has been nominated as a WHO Collaborating 
Centre in HFA Leadership Development. 

In India, besides organizing a meeting on HFA leadership 
development for senior officials of the health sector, state- 
level workshops, inter-state dialogues, as well as a National 
Conference on HFA Leadership Initiative were organized. 

In Indonesia, a national core group for HFA leadership develop- 
ment, established under the Director-General, Community Health, 
developed a plan for HFA leadership development consisting of a 
number of training activities, and set up a HFA leadership 
laboratory. Modules have been developed for HFA leadership 
training for middle-level officials and trainers. Several 
workshops have been held at national and provincial levels. 

The Informatics Management Programme supported the Organiza- 
tion's programme development and management through the 
provision of appropriate and relevant informatics technologies, 
and training on their use. A new Administrative and Financial 
Information System (AFI) was installed in the Regional Office 
with support from WHO headquarters, to bring it in line with 
other regional offices. Informatics support activities focused 
on the training of staff of the Regional Office as well as of 
the WHO Representatives' offices. Details of the implementation 
of the Regional Office Local Area Network (LAN) were worked out. 
Coordination of policies on informatics development was achieved 
through the Regional Informatics Support Committee. An incre- 
mental approach to informatics support development was adopted 
by screening emerging technologies with a view to selecting 
those which are cost-efficient, affordable and relevant to the 
overall objectives of management. Full use of the available 
technologies was maintained before introducing new systems. 


